HIGHCLERE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Highclere Parish Council Meeting held at
Highclere Village Hall
Tuesday 10 November 2015 at 7.00pm
Members: 		Sally Izett (Chairman), John Stoker (Vice Chairman)
Councillor (also Borough Councillor) Graham Falconer, Councillor Will Flack, Councillor Mike Jenkins, Councillor Don Langan, Councillor Mike York.
In attendance:	Clerk to the Council Sue Edwards, County Councillor Tom Thacker, six members of the public. 
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained that there were protocols for members of the public attending the Parish Council meeting.

98/15 Apologies for Absence
Councillor Horace Mitchell (LGA 1972, Sch. 12, para 40), Borough Councillor John Izett.
99/15 Declarations of Interest.  
There were no declarations of interest.

100/15 To confirm accuracy and sign the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 October 2015. The Minutes were circulated and it was unanimously resolved that the minutes be accepted as an accurate record.  They were duly signed by the Chairman, Sally Izett.

101/15 To Progress Resolutions from 13 October 2015 (Matters arising from the Minutes).
72/15 
Yew Tree/ Ashmansworth Junction: the Chairman copied the HCC email to Cllr. Thacker.
Cllr. M. Jenkins has liaised with the Lengthsman regarding leaning road signs but dates for the works are not confirmed.
86/15
Superfast Broadband: Cllr. H. Mitchell investigated possibilities for Superfast broadband for houses directly connected to the Telephone Exchange. The HCC co-ordinator said “. . . we will be installing two new EO line structures for the Highclere area between July 2016 and June 2017 although detailed planning has not yet been completed for this phase of the project so I don’t know the exact locations yet.” “EO” = ‘exchange only’, aka ‘directly connected lines’.
Critical Treatment Hospital: The Chairman wrote a letter to Hampshire Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust supporting the proposed Critical Treatment Hospital and Cancer Treatment Centre.
87/15 
Westridge Studio: The Clerk contacted Roger Taylor, solicitor for the Parish Council and Kurt Lee the solicitor for D.R. Gribble’s estate.
89/15 
Heathlands & Woodlands Improvement Project Update: Cllr. Mitchell was absent and so no update was possible.
90/15 
HM the Queen 90th Birthday: Cllr. Mitchell has spoken to Highclere Church Parochial Council.
91/15 
Lengthsman: Cllr. Jenkins continues to oversee the Lengthsman’s tasks. Cllr. Stoker received the Lengthsman’s invoice and forwarded to the Clerk for payment.
95/15
Roads policy and Highclere Parish Council: the Clerk has written an article for the Highclere magazine to explain the current status of the roads policy.

102/15 Public Participation – members of the public were present but did not want to speak at this point. They were invited to ask questions during the Westridge Studio agenda item.

103/15 Reports from Borough & County Councillors
Cllr. G. Falconer, Borough Councillor mentioned that there were discussions regarding funding and council tax potentially rising next year. The devolution initiative probably means that only business rates above what is currently raised will be retained by the local Council. Devolution seems to be more concerned with major issues such as Care Plans for the elderly and outsourcing rather than local services. Cllr. Langan asked what the timescale was for devolution. Cllr. Thacker said that George Osborne MP had stated “by 2020.”
The Local Plan is now with the Inspector. Basingtoke & Deane has said that it welcomes discussions about the refugee issue. 
Cllr. J. Izett has been involved with the Curridge Car Sales planning application. 

Cllr. T. Thacker, Hampshire County Councillor, announced that John Coughlan, formerly Head of Children’s Services has been appointed to succeed Andrew Smith as the Chief Executive of HCC. The Economy, Transport & Environment Select Committee set up a Task and Finish Group in April 2015 to consider the future of the Parish Lengthsman scheme. It reported back last month with the following recommendations: to retain the scheme; to seek a contribution to the funding of the scheme from Hampshire’s Countryside Service; to retain the funding at £1000 per parish for 2016/17; to review funding levels if additional entrants to the scheme put pressure on current budgets; to review the scheme again in the context of devolution developments.
There is another consultation of Hampshire Highways – how best to focus resources in the light of Government funding reductions. Proposals include: dimming street lights; reductions in the frequency of grass cutting along highways and of weed killing. Residents can respond at  http://www3.hants.gov.uk/highwaysconsultation.  The consultation runs from Monday 2 November until Friday 11 December 2015.
The County has opened a consultation on the future of the Library Service, Residents can respond at http://www3.hants.gov.uk/library-strategy from Monday 2 November until Saturday 16 January 2016.
An electoral boundary review is underway. 
Cllr. Langan asked whether pot holes on Foxs Lane (Old Burghclere to Kingsclere) are due to be repaired. Cllr. Thacker asked if Cllr. Langan had reported the issue.
Cllr. S. Izett, the Chairman thanked both Councillors for their reports and the Council wanted it minuted that Highclere Parish Council strongly supports the Lengthsman scheme. 
Action: Cllr. Thacker will liaise with the Clerk, if a letter of support is required.

104/15 Westridge Studio 
Cllr. York stated that the Parish Council, as recorded in HPC minutes, had accepted the bequest of D. R. Gribble. The important stage of formalising the Trust was underway and Cllr. M. York (Chairman of Westridge Studio working party), Cllr. S. Izett (Chairman Highclere Parish Council), and S. Edwards (Highclere Parish Clerk) are to attend a meeting with the Highclere Parish Council solicitor on 13 November 2015. It is important that the trust document is right for the long term future of the Studio. Cllr. Langan asked about the choice of solicitor. The Clerk explained how 3 quotes had been obtained. Cllr. York added that the chosen solicitor had vast experience in the parish council sector. Cllr. York explained that the Parish Council currently had no legal claim on the Studio and could not take lettings or apply for funding. After taking ownership the Parish Council has to ensure that health and safety is compliant with current standards and a fire certificate is in place. Cllr. Jenkins stated that the floor space dictates the capacity for rental. Cllr. York explained that he has been working closely with Cllr. Jenkins and that the Trust Deed for Highclere Village Hall is also to be updated. Liaison with Highclere Village Hall is seen as fundamental by the Parish Council.  As the Custodian Trustee of both venues the Parish Council aims to ensure that the venues complement one another rather than compete for rental income. There will be liaison between the venues to ensure that facilities are not replicated at the Studio but hopefully a niche can be filled.
The Parish Council agreed to take over the Studio provided that rental income (estimated at £7000 per annum) can be gained to secure the long term future of the Studio (and therefore to provide an Arts and community venue in the Parish). There is considerable local competition for rental income and in the current state Westridge Studio will not attract the level of income necessary to secure long term rental income. The priority, to fulfil this objective, which was discussed before the Parish Council voted to accept the legacy, is to refurbish. Plans will be discussed before the Parish Council, as Custodian Trustee, commences building projects. In due course, the Management Committee will assume responsibility for running the Studio. Cllr. Flack clarified that first the legal procedures need to be completed, then the venue needs to be brought to a standard that will ensure that it is self-funding and a committee will then run the venue reporting to the Parish Council as agreed.
A parishioner asked what the building plans were. Cllr. York replied that consultation will take place later.
Another parishioner was concerned that the health and safety legalities were pushing out regular users and what could be done to help those reliant on the Studio.
Cllr. York stated that as a public body the Council had to adhere to legal standards.
A parishioner asked if there would be a plaque put up in memory of DR and her legacy. The Council agreed to support this in due course.
Another parishioner asked when the Studio would be available for rental. Cllr. York said that competitive quotes would be gained, and then the preferred builder would have to schedule the work and so it was impossible to give a deadline at the current time. 
Another parishioner asked if temporary licences could be granted. Cllr. Jenkins said that this was not possible.
Another parishioner stated that she was anxious to move forward. 
The Council unanimously agreed that they would do everything possible to keep the venture moving forward and support the current users.
The Chairman thanked Cllr. York and the Clerk for all of their work on the project. Cllr. York stated that he had attended a training course on Community Venues and the pitfalls of not planning properly at the outset had been highlighted; that it why this phase is critical.
Action: anyone interested in renting the Studio when it has been refurbished should email the Clerk.

105/15 Heathlands & Woodlands Improvement Project Update
Cllr. Mitchell was not present to report.

106/15 HM the Queen 90th Birthday. Cllr. Flack suggested considering a flag pole at the Village Hall.
Action: Cllr.S. Izett to speak to Cllr. Mitchell and to discuss ideas for the event with the Parochial Church Council.  
Action: An Agenda item for January 2016.

107/15 Report on Environment
Lengthsman – Cllr. Jenkins stated that the gate and stile had now been mended. Cllr. Flack asked if the latch could be looked at again as it was sticking.

Action: Cllr. Stoker to inspect the latch. Cllr. Jenkins to contact the Lengthsman for an update on his schedule.

108/15 Report on Roads and Transport: 
Speedwatch – East Woodhay Speedwatch team has offered to co-ordinate the Speedwatch training for Highclere. 
Action: Cllr. Flack to advise if the volunteers are still willing to take part. 
SID – Kingsclere Speedwatch emailed to say they have been told in writing from B & D planners that they do not need planning consent and Hampshire Highways say that they may fix the SID to lamp posts providing they do not obscure the number. Kingsclere’s SID is insured as part of the PC’s assets and also covered by the police. Baughurst PC has a portable Speed Indicator Device for hire at a rate of £100 per 4 days.  The hirer would need to collect and return the machine to Baughurst, and hirings would work around a calendar which includes other parish councils.  The Chairman stated that it was pointless to hire a SID when HPC jointly owned a device. The Council agreed.
Action: The Clerk to investigate the price of brackets and the legal implications of post-mounted SIDs.
The Clerk to investigate if “slow down 30mph” stickers for wheelie bins are available.
Andover Road Footpath – Adam Bunce is now the Client Project Manager for this scheme. The works are programmed for week commencing 11th January 2016. The reason for the delay in starting construction is due to some issues with the flooding and water management which A. Bunce believes is currently under review.

109/15 Report on Planning

	BDBC No.
	Date sent by BDBC
	Address

	
	
	

	15/03574/HSE
	13/10/15
	67 Penwood Heights

	15/03601/HSE
	14/10/15
	April Cottage, Pantings Lane



The Council had No Comment to make on either of these planning applications.


110/15 Financial Matters. 
Budget Update/ Pensions – Auto Enrolment/ Precept Setting 
The Clerk provided up-to-date figures for expense incurred to 30 October 2015, an estimate of year end expense and a first draft of budget (and precept) figures for 2016/17.  The Chairman stated that the litter wardens were funded by BDBC, the BDBC grant was set to stay in 2016/17 but the Council Tax Support Grant had been reduced last year and this could happen again this year. The Precept must be approved and minuted at the January 2016 meeting and applied for before 31 January 2016.

Action: Councillors to consider the draft figures, items to be covered by reserves and email the Clerk with any comments to be incorporated in the budget discussion at the 8 December 2015 meeting. 









Accounts for payment
November payments were approved by Councillors Jenkins and Stoker
	
	
	
	

	Date
	Expenditure
	Purpose
	VAT
	Total
	Online/

	Incurred
	 
	 
	 
	 
	cheque

	17/10/15
	Premier Grounds Maintenance
	Stile & gate repairs
	 
	243.00
	online

	 
	Litter Warden
	October Fuel Allowance
	 
	13.95
	online

	 
	Clerk's Salary
	November Salary
	 
	722.86
	online

	 
	Litter Warden Salary
	November Salary
	 
	415.40
	online

	19/10/15
	Clerk's expenses
	Samsung external hard drive
	N/A
	39.99
	online

	19/10/15
	HVH
	Room hire
	 
	37.50
	online

	21/10/15
	HALC
	Pensions Workshop
	7.00
	42.00
	online

	21/10/15
	Clerk's expenses
	Travel to HALC Pension's workshop with Chairman
	 
	27.36
	online

	03/11/15
	Chairman's travel
	Chairing skills training course
	 
	13.95
	102012

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Ex VAT

	02/10/15
	BT Parish phone
	Direct debit
	4.48
	26.90
	22.42

	
	
	
	
	




111 /15 Correspondence received
Email from HCC - Have your say on the Draft Strategy for the future of Hampshire Library Service. To read the Draft Strategy in full and give your views by completing the questionnaire, go to the Library Service web page or visit any Hampshire library.  Consultation runs from 2 November 2015 to 16 January 2016.  
The Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council (Temporary Road Closure) (Various Roads No.4) Order 2015 The closure is to allow for surface treatment and dressing. Details are on the “News” section of the HPC website.
HCC  - a Hampshire and Isle of Wight devolution newsletter for parish and town councils.
BD Consultation on Stage 1 review of the Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council's Statement of Principles under the Gambling Act 2005 BC.
HALC - the latest edition of Hampshire and Isle of Wight’s Devolution Newsletter.  
PCSO A. Carpenter Monthly Newsletter including Speedwatch statistics for Woolton Hill.
Basingstoke Voluntary Action – Christmas Food Boxes Appeal.
HCC – Draft Walking Strategy. Interested parties to view the document and provide feedback. The document and the survey form can be viewed on the County Council’s website. The consultation is open until 12:00 noon on Monday 7th December 2015.Please send comments through to Hampshire.Walking@hants.gov.uk
BDBC via email - Draft Council Plan 2016 to 2020 and Medium Term Financial Strategy Consultation.
Kingsclere PC via email - Fire Service Review - Invitation to meeting in Kingsclere.
Email from Ashmansworth Parish Council Chairman regarding placing no lorry signs through Ashmansworth.
Email from BDBC – Planning Consultations

112/15 Councillors’ matters to be included in the next meeting 
Councillors to email the Clerk.

113/15 Date of the next Council Meeting – 8 December 2015
Adjournment: there being no further business the meeting closed at 8.57pm

Summary of Actions: 
103/15 Lengthsman - Cllr. Thacker will liaise with the Clerk, if a letter of support is required.
104/15 Westridge Studio - anyone interested in renting the Studio when it has been refurbished should email the Clerk.
106/15 HM the Queen 90th Birthday. Cllr.S. Izett to speak to Cllr. Mitchell and to discuss ideas for the event with the Parochial Church Council.  An Agenda item for January 2016.
107/15 Report on Environment
Lengthsman – Cllr. Stoker to inspect the latch. Cllr. Jenkins to contact the Lengthsman for an update on his schedule.
108/15 Report on Roads and Transport: 
Speedwatch - Cllr. Flack to advise if the volunteers are still willing to take part 
The Clerk to investigate the price of brackets and the legal implications of post-mounted SID.
[bookmark: _GoBack]The Clerk to investigate if “slow down 30mph” stickers for wheelie bins are available.
110/15 Financial Matters - Councillors to consider the draft figures, items to be covered by reserves and email the Clerk with any comments to be incorporated in the budget discussion at the 8 December 2015 meeting.  









Signed ________________________   Position ________________Date ________
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